LA /ESSEX PRIMARY HEADS’ ASSOCIATION NORTH-EAST AREA
TUESDAY 9 JUNE 2009
MEETING SUMMARY: ISSUES AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Agendas and minutes for these meetings available at www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk
	
	Attendance List
	

	
	DISTRICT AND EPHA AGENDA (a.m.)

Alan Jacobs, Area Improvement Manager
Sheena Clover, East Chair

Presentation: 

Essex LA and the National Strategies: Making a difference to our children

Workshops:
· International Curriculum

· Gifted and Talented update

· Early Years Foundation Stage

EEPHA meeting and AGM

EPHA update
	(Notes below)
New Headteachers welcomed 

Joanna Pointing-Newitt
Willow Brook Primary

Farewell to the following Headteachers:

Pat Blackwell

Two Villages Primary

Christine Chadbourne
Monkwick Infants

Christine Watkins
Frobisher Primary

John Watts

Heathlands Primary
Melanie Vine                      Langenhoe Primary – moving to Earls Colne

                                            Primary (Mid)
Wayne Norrie Deputy Senior Adviser, National Strategies East England
Nigel Hookway

Louisa Sliwa

Louise Evers

Farewell to Alan Jacobs, East Area Improvement Manager

Election of Officers and Local Delivery Group representatives

Chair 


Sheena Clover (Parsons Heath CE Primary)
Vice-Chair

Ronnie Farrelly (Holland Park Primary)

Treasurer

Robert Collins (Alresford Primary)

Colchester West

Neil Matthews (Heathlands Primary) Colchester East 

Simon Billings (St John’s Green Primary)

Tendring Mid

Claire Claydon (Brightlingsea Juniors)
Tendring North

Pat Fitzgerald (St George’s, Great Bromley)

Tendring South

Ronnie Farrelly (Holland Park Primary) 
Sheena Clover

	p 1-2*
	AREA AGENDA

Welcome, introductions and update
	Terry Reynolds, Director for Learning

	p 2-4
	Schools Forum
	Terry Reynolds

	p 4-6
	Review of the Children’s Trust arrangements in Essex
	Terry Reynolds

	p 6-9
	The Virtual School for Looked After Children
	Martin Curtis, Head of the Virtual School 

	p 9-10
	Narrowing the Gap/Extended Schools update
	Debbie Holmes. ECC Lead on Narrowing the Gap

	p 10-12
	The new Ofsted Framework and school Self Evaluation Form
	Alison Fiala and Alan Jacobs

	p 13
	Primary Strategy Developments 
	Alison Fiala (Head of Primary Improvement) 



	p 14
	Key dates
	2009/2010 EAST meetings with the Local Authority officers  at Colchester United Football Club
Thursday 5 November 2009

Wednesday 17 March 2010

Wednesday 23 June 2010

Annual General Meeting     Friday 3 July 2009             Marks Tey hotel 

Deputy Heads Conference   Friday 9 October 2009      Stansted Hilton

	*Page numbers refer to the full minutes (posted on the website) of the Summer term Area meetings with LA Officers and Headteachers.


LA /ESSEX PRIMARY HEADS’ ASSOCIATION EAST AREA

TUESDAY 9 JUNE 2009

ATTENDANCE

	Present

	
	
	

	Ken Blake
	Hamford Primary
	Theresa Macleod
	St Joseph’s Catholic Primary 

	Simon Billings
	St John’s Green Primary
	Tracy McKenzie-Bell
	Chappell Primary

	Greg Bloss
	Chase Lane Primary & Nursery
	Neil Matthews 
	Montgomery Junior 

	Ann Bray
	Kirby Primary 
	Carl Messer
	St George’s New Town Primary

	Jackie Breeze
	Greenstead St Andrews
	Val Metcalf
	Harwich Primary

	Stephen Burnup
	Mistley Norman Primary 
	Jackie Moore
	St George’s Infant & Nursery

	Carol Carllson-Browne   Oakwood Infants
	Anne Myatt
	Walton-on-the-Naze Primary

	Mark Carter-Tufnell
	Kendall Primary
	Jude Nash
	Chase Lane Primary & Nursery

	Christine Chadbourne
	Monkwick Infant and Nursery
	Gerry Oliver
	Friars Grove Junior

	Diana Cleaver
	Great Bentley Primary
	Tim Palmer
	St Osyth CE Primary 

	Sheena Clover
	East Chair, Parsons Heath CP
	Donna Parker 
	Ardleigh St Mary’s CE Primary

	Robert Collins

	Alresford Primary
	Cath Pountney
	Prettygate Juniors

	Brian Combes
	Stanway Primary 
	Linda Rowley
	Kings Ford Infants & Nursery

	Delia Cooke
	Tiptree Heath Primary
	Alan Roebuck
	Millfields Primary 

	Tony Coppin
	Alton Park Juniors
	Christine Rudland
	Montgomery Infants and Nursery

	Helen Dudley-Smith
	Friars Grove Infants 
	Sharon Sciachettano
	Holland Haven Primary

	Elizabeth Drake
	Kingswode Primary
	Karen Springett
	Milldene Primary, Tiptree

	Ronnie Farrelly
	Holland Park Primary
	Steve Springett
	The Mayflower Primary 

	Jenny Firth
	Hazelmere Juniors
	Heather Tetchner
	Dedham Primary 

	Alan Garnett
	North Primary 
	Lesley Walder
	Bishop William Ward CE Primary 

	Nigel Hookway
	Highwoods Primary 
	Mark Walter
	Monkwick Juniors

	Julia Hunt
	Brightlingsea Infants
	Janet Webster
	Burrsville Infants

	Victoria Jackson
	Great Clacton CE Juniors 
	Serena Williams
	Roach Vale Primary

	Gill Jasper
	Brinkley Grove Primary
	Patricia Wilkie
	Layer-de-la-Haye Primary

	Angela Konarzewsi
	St John’s CE Primary
	Paula Wiltshire

	Broomgrove Infants

	Christine Ireland
	Hazelmere Infants
	
	

	Apologies
	
	
	

	Claire Claydon
	EPHA Chair, Brightlingsea Juniors
	
	

	LA Officers (afternoon meeting)
	
	

	Terry Reynolds
	Director for Learning
	
	

	Alan Jacobs
	Area Improvement Manager, East
	Sandy Fletcher
	SIEY

	Alison Fiala
	SIEY Principal Primary Adviser
	Richard Moody
	SIEY

	Debbie Holmes
	ECC Lead on Narrowing the Gap
	Alan Roebuck
	SIEY

	Martin Curtis 
	Head of the Virtual School
	Julia Hall
	SIEY

	Louise Evers
	ECC Lead EYFS
	Barry Hawes
	SIEY

	Louisa Sliwa
	ECC Lead Gifted and Talented
	Donna Wenden
	SIEY

	Olive Newland
	Head of Traded Services
	
	

	In Attendance  
	
	
	

	Pam Langmead

	EPHA Manager


	
	


If your attendance or apologies have not been noted please contact the EPHA Manager at langmead@tesco.net for amendment.
	
	EAST EPHA DISTRICT MEETING MINUTES 9 June 2009

	

	1.         

	WELCOME 
Alan Jacobs, Lead Senior Adviser for the North-East, and Sheena Clover, Chair of EEPHA, welcomed colleagues to the meeting, and in particular welcomed Joanna Pointing-Newitt, the new headteacher at Willow Brook Primary.

	

	2.
	ESSEX LOCAL AUTHORITY AND THE NATIONAL STRATEGIES: MAKING A DIFFERENCE TO OUR CHILDREN

A presentation by Wayne Norrie, Deputy Senior Adviser, National Strategies East of England
Wayne Norrie introduced himself, explaining that he worked in Nottingham for many years as a Headteacher, in a socially deprived area. Recently he has worked as the Deputy Senior Adviser for the National Strategies in the East of England. He noted that the current context for the National Strategies are:

· The Children’s Plan;

· To secure well-being and health; and

· To safeguard children, young people and the vulnerable.

In this context the PSA (Public Service Agreement) targets are developed, and include the aim to reduce the gap between outcomes of children who are on Free School Meals or a Looked After Children, and others.

He noted that the percentage of children achieving five A* - C GCSEs varies significantly depending on what they have achieved at the end of Key Stage 2:

Children who attained Level 3 (joint English and Maths) – 13% achieved five A* - C GCSEs

Children who attained Level 4 (joint English and Maths) – 70% achieved five A* - C GCSEs

Children who attained Level 5 (joint English and Maths) – 90% achieved five A* - C GCSEs

In addition, there is a gap of 24% between children on FSM and others: 

51% of children on FSM achieve Level 4 in English and Maths, as opposed to 74% of children who are not on FSM. (2008 data)
Wayne pointed out that £500 million has been committed by the government to support one to one tuition over the next few years.

The tracking of pupils is linked to expectation, and the National Strategies are asking schools to: 

Develop the capacity of the Headteacher and Senior Leadership Team to ensure high expectation, aspirations and appropriate rates of progress for all learners:

· Using all available data and the APP materials;

· Provision mapping and planning appropriate interventions and support of identified under-achieving children;

· Ensuring the curriculum provision meets the needs and interests of all learners;

· Identifying whole-school Continuous Professional Development priorities to improve pedagogical approaches that impact on learning;

· Regularly reviewing individual children’s progress to ensure that appropriate action is taken to ensure no child is left behind.

Wayne did stress that the message to headteachers is that they are the ones who should be making decisions about what will work to support learning in their schools: putting the teacher back into the headteacher.  

The presentation included a number of prompts when questioning the data provided as “stick people” in RAISEonline. Those questions were outlined in the presentation which can be found on the EPHA website (Termly Area Meeting page)

Schools should be asking questions about attainment such as:

· Did the school accelerate the progress of all the children identified as underachieving or at risk of underachieving last year?

· Are teacher assessment judgements accurate enough to inform the school tracking system?

· Is Quality First Teaching (QFT), including the use of guided approaches and one-to-one support, good enough throughout Key Stage 2 to ensure the accelerated progress of the children identified as “stuck”, falling behind, or “slow moving”?

The group had a discussion about what was meant by Quality First Teaching, as this was a phrase that many were unfamiliar with. Wayne explained that this refers to teaching time with the class teacher and pointed out that many children, and particularly those identified as having special educational needs or falling behind, spend considerably less time with their class teacher than other children. 

Wayne referred to a tool for mapping whole school attainment (similar to target tracker) and stressed the need to map how much time teachers are spending with lower-attaining children.

In response to questions, Wayne explained that £500m has been provided for one to one tuition, and all schools will receive funding. However, he agreed that there is a national issue around the recruitment of good-quality tutors.

Wayne noted that, as far as he is aware, the Key Stage 2 SATs tests will take place at the usual time in May 2010 (not June, as has recently been reported). 


	

	3.
A

B
C

	WORKSHOPS

The following workshops were attended by headteachers:

INTERNATIONAL CURRICULUM
A presentation by Nigel Hookway, Highwoods Primary

Nigel, headteacher of Highwoods Primary, and Jan a senior teacher, are developing an international curriculum using the Comenius Project as a vehicle. This workshop covered a brief explanation on the key points on the Comenius project, the school’s recent experiences in Turkey and Poland, the impact on the school and how the school intends to develop it further. Pupils who went on the visit also spoke at the workshop. 

GIFTED AND TALENTED UPDATE

A presentation by Louisa Sliwa, ECC lead on Gifted and Talented

Louisa noted that the DCSF is focusing strongly on the development of gifted and talented children and young people and the outcomes of the current review will impact on Local Authorities. The current Young Gifted and Talented scheme has not been successful and is being reviewed.

160 primary schools were inspected in Essex in 2007/8 and Louisa read each report to review the gifted and talented provision in schools. She noted the following outcomes: 

· 23 outstanding -14%

· 80 good – 50%

· 53 satisfactory -33%

· 4 inadequate -2.5%

34 schools had G&T as a key issue – 21% - and it is clear that this is an area that many schools are grappling with. The key issues are:

· Ensuring high expectations for the most able children

· Offering a high level of challenge

· Offering a good match – work that is at an appropriate level for individual children.

Louisa recommended that schools should introduce and/or develop:

· Ethos of ECM / personalised learning in the school

· Register of gifted and talented learners

· Report G&T learners on PLASC return

· Designated governor for gifted and talented

· G&T learners encouraged to join YGT

· Parents informed if learners are on the register

· G&T learners tracked as a group

· Quality First teaching

· Classroom practice ensures challenge in lessons

· All primary schools should have access to a leading teacher for G&T

· Key roles –leadership and pedagogy

· Use of National Quality Standards to evaluate current whole school provision

· Use of Classroom Quality Standards to evaluate provision in classroom

· Enrichment opportunities

She recommended the following resources:

· The Sky’s the Limit

· Leading Teacher handbook

· National Quality Standards

· Classroom Quality Standards

· Posters – sent out to all schools

· DVD 

· Regional newsletters

· YGT information

· G&T websites - DCSF and Essex

· DCSF booklets:

· Identifying gifted and talented learners-getting started

· Effective provision for gifted and talented children in primary education

· Guidance on preventing underachievement

· Helping to find and support children with dual multiple exceptionalities

· Looked After Children

Louisa noted that training of Leading Teachers has only been taken up by 40% of primaries in Essex. She circulated a paper at the meeting giving a description of the role of the leading teacher. This suggests that leading teachers are likely to be involved in many of the following activities:

· Acting as an advocate for gifted and talented learners to improve learners engagement/student voice and outcomes;

· Setting gifted and talented learning in a whole school context using IQS (Institutional Quality Standards) to drive school improvement;

· Monitoring data to evaluate the progress of individual gifted and talented learners;

· Leads training and developments in learning and teaching to raise expectations, challenges and achievements of gifted and talented learners;

· Embedding the CQS (Classroom Quality Standards) to evaluate classroom practice and identify improvement opportunities;

· Exemplify best practice for gifted and talented learners in the classroom;

· Leading, managing and identifying gifted and talented opportunities beyond the classroom;

· Developing, monitoring and updating the gifted and talented register;

· Facilitating pupil mentoring, setting targets to support/raise gifted and talented learners’ attainment;

· Encouraging students to become members of the Young Gifted and Talented Community.

In response to questions from headteachers, Louisa confirmed that there would be no further funding to support network groups.

Children and young people are encouraged to sign up to the Young Gifted and Talented group. The

website address   http://ygt.dcsf.gov.uk/

Another useful source of information is NACE – the National Association for Able Children in Education.   http://www.nace.co.uk/
GETTING YOUR HEAD AROUND THE EARLY YEARS FOUNDATION STAGE 
A presentation by Louise Evers, ECC Lead for EYFS

Louise referred to a number of documents, including:
· EYFS profile assessment scales of reference sheet;

· EYFS data from Essex schools;

· Inspecting the Early Years Foundation Stage- Ofsted guidance for inspectors September 2008;
· Quality assurance of EYFS stage profile data.

Using video clips (that can be found on the Teachernet website http://www.teachernet.gov.uk/teachingandlearning/EYFS/) the group considered the foundation stage profile assessment materials. 

	

	4.  

A
B
C
D
E

F


	EAST EPHA UPDATE AND ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

THANK YOU AND FAREWELL
Sheena Clover spoke on behalf of all North-East Headteachers when she thanked Alan Jacobs, the Area Improvement Manager, who is retiring at the end of the term. Alan has been working in the North East of Essex for many years and has offered invaluable support and advice to heads and their schools. He has planned and run the termly area meeting in partnership with headteachers, and these have always been interesting, informative and useful for headteachers. She stressed how much everyone has enjoyed working with Alan and how much we will miss him.

However, Alan is not leaving the Local Authority yet, and will be taking over Tracy Goodway’s current role as Primary Curriculum Leader while she is on secondment to the DCSF. 

Alan said that he had recently written to Terry Reynolds, expressing how much he has enjoyed working with schools in the North East, and how privileged he has felt to be working with so many excellent headteachers – the best in Essex!  Alan noted that he had been a headteacher in both Colchester and Tendring, and so knows the North East very well. 

EEPHA gave Alan a present and card as a small token of their appreciation for all he has done for North East headteachers.

Farewell to the following Headteachers who are all retiring at the end of July:

Pat Blackwell


Two Villages Primary

Christine Chadbourne

Monkwick Infants

Christine Watkins

Frobisher Primary

John Watts


Heathlands Primary

In addition, the following headteachers are moving posts:

Melanie Vine                    
Langenhoe Primary – moving to Earls Colne Primary (Mid)

Neil Matthews                            Montgomery Juniors, moving to Heathlands Primary 
Tracy MacKenzie Bell                Chappell Primary, moving to Prettygate Juniors

CHAIR’S REPORT 

Sheena Clover, the East Chair, noted that the 08/09 school year had been a good and productive year for EEPHA. The East Headteachers had enjoyed a wide variety of presenters and had been particularly inspired by the expertise and experience of colleague headteachers. She thanked all those who had led workshops and presentations, and reminded colleagues to feedback what they would like to see at future meetings. 

Sheena thanked the Local Delivery Group representatives and Ronnie Farrelly, East Vice-Chair, who have worked alongside her, for and on behalf of all headteachers in the area. She also thanked those headteachers who represent EPHA on working groups and consultations. Sheena expressed her own concern that headteachers are involved in so many areas in addition to their own schools, and expressed the importance of the LDG representative, who can help ensure that the views and opinions of all heads are communicated to the EPHA Executive and the Local Authority. 
Sheena also thanked Alan Jacobs, once again, for his support during the year and input into the Headteacher meetings. Sheena was thanked for her hard work and contribution to East EPHA during the year. 

TREASURER’S REPORT 

Robert Collins, the treasurer for the East Area, circulated the following financial report for North East EPHA, year ending May 2009. He noted that the accounts are currently being audited. 

Financial Report

The 2008/09 account held a starting balance of £3012.20 

Total income for 2008/09 was £9,600 from school subscriptions (eight schools did not pay their subscriptions). £8,640 was forwarded to County, along with £810.00 for the balance of subscriptions for 07/08.  This gives East EPHA a total income for the year of £960.00.  

Mileage and supply costs totalling £504.80 have been paid out to Holland Park Primary for three claims and Parsons Heath for one claim. Other expenditure totalling £906.72 was paid out to cover leaving gifts, and for various room bookings and the Key to Learning conference.

Opening balance 2008/09
£  3,012.20

Plus Income


£  9,600.00




£12,612.20

Minus Expenditure

£10,861.52
Year-End Balance

£  1,750.68

Robert was thanked for his report and his work as treasurer for the East Area. 

Headteachers were reminded that they have the right to claim for expenses when they are representing EPHA, and that these claims should be forwarded to the County treasurer. The EPHA subscription remains at £100 per school for the coming year. Headteacher were reminded that an invoice for the 2009/10 financial year will be sent to their schools during June. 

ELECTIONS OF OFFICERS AND LOCAL DELIVERY GROUP REPRESENTATIVES         

The following headteachers were elected as officers and representatives of their Local Delivery Groups:

Chair 


Sheena Clover (Parsons Heath CE Primary)
Vice-Chair

Ronnie Farrelly (Holland Park Primary) 

Treasurer

Robert Collins (Alresford Primary)

Colchester West
Neil Matthews (Heathlands Primary)


Colchester East 
Simon Billings (St John’s Green Primary)
Tendring Mid

Claire Claydon (Brightlingsea Juniors)
Tendring North
Pat Fitzgerald (St George’s, Great Bromley)

Tendring South
Ronnie Farrelly (Holland Park Primary) 

The officers and Local Delivery Group representatives were thanked for the hard work that they do on behalf of headteachers in the East Area and for agreeing to continue in their roles or taking on new positions. 

FEEDBACK FROM THE EPHA EXECUTIVE

The Summer term EPHA newsletter was circulated to headteachers at the meeting -these can also be found on the Newsletter page of the EPHA website www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk. 

The EPHA Executive meets termly to discuss topical and strategic issues with the Local Authority. At the Summer term meeting on 29 April discussions focused on:

· The LA review of Children’s Trust arrangements and multi-agency working

· Narrowing the gap – the impact of extended services

· The Schools Forum – how primary headteachers can be consulted more widely about decisions that are made on their behalf

· The workload of the primary headteacher

· The introduction of the school Report Card

The workload of the primary headteacher

Sheena noted that the discussion on the workload of the primary headteacher was useful but not very conclusive (and certainly didn’t solve the problem!). At the meeting it was noted that the matter of the Primary headteacher’s workload has been raised at Executive meetings in the past, and frequently at Area headteacher meetings. There is a particular concern about headteachers who work in small schools, and especially those who have a teaching commitment.

The Executive discussed the existing support for headteachers, noting that there is not much support or protection available at the present time. Some headteachers are well supported by their governors, but the quality and knowledge of governing bodies is variable. Headteachers do form effective support groups, which are valuable to them. 

Terry Reynolds did recognise that the Local Authority does contribute to the work load of the headteacher, though he argued that many of the directives are imposed by central government. The Executive felt that there are many demands on headteachers and administrators in schools in relation to premises, personnel and finance matters, and that they need to feel supported by the LA rather than put under more pressure.

It was agreed that there needs to be discussion and clarification about the role of the headteacher in the 21st century, as the job has changed and moved on in the last two or three decades. 

Response to Report Card consultation 

Karen Springett informed headteachers that she had responded on their behalf to the Report Card consultation. Her main concern about this new initiative was to find out who would be responsible for the work this will generate. Karen’s response and summary is posted on the EPHA website (on the Termly Area Meetings page) for information. 

The following key dates were noted

EAST EPHA/DISTRICT/ LA meetings during the 2009/2010 academic year held at Colchester United Football Club

Thursday 5 November 2009

Wednesday 17 March 2010

Wednesday 23 June 2010

EPHA Annual General Meeting

Friday 3 July 2009           
Marks Tey hotel 

The AGM is free to all headteachers and will include lunch, the AGM itself and a presentation by Tim Benton. Tim is an Associate of Independent Learning and he focuses on learning skills, confidence building and preparing for life beyond school (pupils, not Heads!). A flier and the agenda for the Annual General Meeting were circulated at the meeting. 
EPHA Deputy Headteachers’ Annual Conference

Friday 9 October 2009   
Stansted Hilton

Information will go out to all schools in the summer term.

REVIEW OF THE EPHA STRUCTURE OF MEETINGS, COLLABORATION AND SUPPORT – AND THANK YOU TO MAGGIE OWENS
At the beginning of the afternoon session Karen Springett, Vice-Chair of EPHA referred to the current review of the EPHA structure of meetings, collaboration and support. She noted that Claire Claydon, Chair of EPHA, had planned to talk about the review during the meeting but had sent her apologies as she was unwell. 
Karen referred to the Summer term newsletter circulated to all headteachers at the meeting, and sent by email to all schools, which noted that in June 2007 the EPHA and Partners’ Collaborative (EPC) was launched, followed by the Area Development Groups. The EPC and ADG committees were established to ensure that EPHA was:

· Working in partnership with all headteachers, the Local Authority and other educational partners in the Eastern region

· Consulting with and representing colleagues to ensure that the primary voice is heard and informs policy and strategy

· Focusing on school improvement and sharing good practice across the county.

The EPC was led by Maggie Owens, and she made many links with LA partners on behalf of EPHA. However, a financial review has found that the current structure and arrangement is not sustainable. The EPHA Executive expressed their thanks to Maggie for the work she has done on behalf of primary headteachers in the last 18 months.

This term the whole structure of EPHA, EPC and ADG meetings is being evaluated and reviewed, with the intention of ensuring that future arrangements are sustainable and meet the needs of primary headteachers and the association. It has been agreed that a new structure must have a greater emphasis on

· School improvement

· Effective consultation and representation

· Improved communication

The new structure will be shared and discussed at the Annual General Meeting on 3 July 2009, and a flier for the AGM was circulated to heads at the meeting. 
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